
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC)

JOINT OPERATIONS BOARD OF DIRECTORS (OB) MEETING

MINUTES
September 10, 2015
EDC Office, Willmar

Present: Art Benson, Rollie Boll, Donna Boonstra, Gary Gilman, Linda Kacher and Kelly
TerWisscha

Ex Officio: Bruce Peterson and Doug Reese

Excused: Robert Carlson

Guests: Troy Gorans, Vice President, and Randy Czarnetzki, Director of the Willmar
Curling Club; Steve Salzer and Joanna Schrupp of MinnWest Technology Campus

Media: Carolyn Lange, West Central Tribune

Staff: Steven Renquist, Executive Director and Connie Schmoll, Business Development
Specialist

Secretarial: Nancy Birkeland, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA)

Vice President Linda Kacher called the meeting to order at approximately 11:00 a.m.  Added to
the agenda under New Business were a digital color copier and 2016 budget; Gary Gilman
requested an item be added to the agenda before Progress Reports and Donna Boonstra will
give an update on the Executive Director search committee under Unfinished Business.

IT WAS MOVED BY Rollie Boll, SECONDED BY Art Benson, to approve the revised
Agenda and the following Consent Agenda.  MOTION CARRIED.

CONSENT AGENDA—

Approve: 1. Minutes of August 13, 2015 meeting
2. Financial reports as of August 31, 2015, subject to audit
3. Committee member changes:

a. Resignation of Wally Nelson from the Agriculture and Renewable
Energy Development Committee

b. Addition of Donna Boonstra, Larry Handlin, Paul Smith and Scott
Froemming to the Broadband and Advanced Technology Committee

c. Removal of Gary Geiger, Leslie Kelly and Jonathan Marchand from
the Broadband and Advanced Technology Committee

4. Payment of invoices:
a. REDstar for $2,472.50 from the Marketing and Public Relations

Committee’s budget



b. Lakeside Press for $1,125 for a half page ad in the 2016 Willmar
Lakes Area Guide from the Marketing and Public Relations
Committee’s budget

c. James M. Ruff for $3,688.00

Accept: Committee Minutes
1. Agriculture and Renewable Energy Development 7/16/2015

a. Ag Investment Subcommittee 8/6/2015
2. Broadband and Advanced Technology 7/6 and 8/3/2015
3. Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment 7/15 and 8/19/2015

Willmar Curling Club.  Art Benson informed the board he is a member of the Willmar Curling
Club, which has exceeded the space at the Blue Line Arena and is researching building a space
to accommodate growth they would like to do.  

Randy Czarnetzki and Troy Gorans joined the meeting and were introduced.  Czarnetzki stated
the Willmar Curling Club is looking to build a new facility and is seeking guidance on its
expansion.  The Club will host the U.S. Junior Curling Nationals in January 2016 for eight to nine
days with a minimum of 40-50 participants per event, who will use local hospitality
establishments.  The Club researched options to build at the Kandiyohi County Fairgrounds
without success and are now looking at other opportunities and how to find appropriate
property for a new facility.  Gorans stated a new facility would be viable for use for any
community event, except during the months it would be used by the Club.  There are 161
curling clubs and 90 dedicated facilities in the U.S. with an average of 110 members per club. 
The sport is growing worldwide.  A dedicated local facility would be unique and is scarce with
the closest facilities being in Brainerd, Cambridge, a new facility being built by the city of
Chaska and a facility in Blaine that was built in cooperation with the Fogerty Arena.  The club
would like its new facility to be close to amenities for tournaments.  They have spoken with the
city of Spicer are open to any location in the county.  The Willmar Curling Club has 120
members, who come from the region.  Czarnetzki and Gorans asked for the EDC’s input on land
opportunities, financing and grant opportunities and creative uses for the facility during its off
season from April to October each year.

[Czarnetzki and Gorans were excused from the meeting.]

Mission statement.  Gary Gilman asked the board to keep in mind the EDC’s mission statement
“to be a catalyst for economic growth of the greater Kandiyohi County area” in relation to any
funding requests that may be made during this meeting.

PROGRESS REPORTS—

Willmar.  Bruce Peterson reported the Willmar City Council approved the sale of approximately
six acres at the Wastewater Treatment Facility to Willmar Poultry for a brooder facility and
approved two hatchery additions in the Industrial Park; all Jennie-O Turkey Store projects have
been completed; the city received approval from the state to be the permittee for the school
project(s); overall construction in the city has been very good and values are 30-40% ahead of
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2014 and may finish at $60+ million for the year; new projects are being finalized and will
kickoff 2016 construction; and the street projects in southeast Willmar, First Street and the
Industrial Park will be completed in June 2016.

Willmar Downtown Development, Inc.  Steve Renquist reported the Historic 313 project
continues to move forward and the Housing and Redevelopment Authority subordinated its
lien position to Mid-Minnesota Development Commission; interviews for a new director for the
Willmar Area Multicultural Business Center were just completed; the Foxhole Brewhouse
opened at Historic 313, other tenants are waiting for completion of the build out and a food
distribution center is still being considered.  

EDC.  Renquist reported next week the EDC will host a site selector for a familiarization tour of
the area; this afternoon he will tour the area with a trucking company on possible locations for
a terminal; a meeting was held with local financial leaders on an angel investment fund; a
motel project in Spicer is still being considered; an individual is interested in reopening the
grocery store in Sunburg; Bethesda Homes has met with Southwest Minnesota Housing
Partnership about purchasing its Heritage facility and changing it into workforce housing; and
planning continues with the University of Minnesota on a technology showcase.  

NEW BUSINESS

 
Digital color copier.  Renquist presented a quote from Willmar Business Solutions on options
for a new digital color copier (see attached).  

IT WAS MOVED BY Gary Gilman, SECONDED BY Art Benson, to enter into a 63-month
lease for a new Toshiba e-Studio 3055c digital color copier that includes a
buyout and return of the current Toshiba e-Studio 2830c and to enter into a
new maintenance/service agreement with Willmar Business Solutions.  

2016 budget.  Renquist reported the Joint Powers Board authorized him to submit a 2016 levy
with a five percent increase to avoid using reserves (see attached).  Renquist proposes keeping
the 2016 budget at $522,981.  Doug Reese does not recommend going any further into the
EDC’s reserves and is in favor of the five percent increase.  The budget needs to be completed
by year end.  

IT WAS MOVED BY Gary Gilman, SECONDED BY Kelly TerWisscha, to recommend to the
Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission’s
Joint Powers Board that it approve a five percent increase for the 2016 levy and
approve a 2016 budget at the same level as 2015.  MOTION CARRIED.

Renquist believes the EDC is on course to spend $522,000 in 2015 and recommended
discussion of the 2016 budget begin in October.  The Joint Powers Board delayed budget
discussions due to Renquist’s retirement and the hiring of a new director.
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS

[Joanna Schrupp and Steve Salzer joined the meeting.]

Inter-City Leadership Tour sponsorship.  Joanna Schrupp provided background information on
the upcoming Inter-City Leadership Tour to Fargo and distributed an agenda (see attached). 
The attendees will hear about how companies make weekly presentations to Fargo businesses
and hear from Greg Tebben of Emerging Prairie.  Following the promotion of Willmar’s tour,
St. Cloud has approached R & J Tours about a doing a similar tour.  Steve Salzer informed the
board that Schrupp is working with Lisa Hughes of the Minnesota Department of Employment
and Economic Development (DEED) on exposure of the MinnWest Technology Campus (MWTC)
to other communities and MWTC continues to develop a stronger relationship with DEED. 
Schrupp stated she will be attending a national women in economic development conference
with Hughes.  Schrupp believes the tour falls under Vision 2040's Goal 2, economic
development.  Approximately 22-25 people have registered for the tour at a cost of $339 per
person.  Schrupp stated a nice cross section of people will be attending.  Financial sponsors are
the Willmar Area Development Corporation (WADC) and MWTC.  Peterson stated WADC was
formed to get private businesses involved in economic development and to do things that may
need to be kept out of the public eye.  WADC has approximately 50-60 members.  Schmoll and
Donna Boonstra will attend the tour on behalf of the EDC.  The group hopes to make good
connections and get ideas from the other communities and if it goes well, they may do another
tour elsewhere.  

[Schrupp and Salzer were excused from the meeting.]

Kacher requested the EDC’s Funding Request Guidelines be distributed (see attached).  
Peterson noted this tour will build relationships and has a high potential for future payoff with
possible referrals.  It is important to network and get Willmar’s name out to other
communities.  Schmoll noted the outcomes of the BRE business survey match closely with
Vision 20/40's goals.  The EDC will not duplicate what Vision 20/40 is doing, but will partner
with them.  Peterson also noted any contribution by the EDC would be relatively small
compared to the good marketing exposure for the EDC and the county.  Vision 20/40 is a
community effort not just an organization.  Reese would like the EDC to support the tour. 
Renquist noted much will be gained from inter-relationships and the group may pick up some
knowledge from the Fargo-Moorhead area and alliances could be made.  Renquist stated he
would like to visit communities ranked higher than Willmar by Policom to find out what they
are doing.  It was noted a funding request by Vision 20/40 for the Boom Town presentation
was approved at a prior meeting and this request would be a second request.  Kacher stated
the EDC’s funding guidelines state “an organization may request funding twice in a five-year
period, except in the case of an emergency,” and “the second time a funding request is made,
half of the original financial support may be offered and must be matched.”  Board members
noted that by sending Schmoll on the tour, the EDC was showing its support.

IT WAS MOVED BY Donna Boonstra, SECONDED BY Rollie Boll, to sponsor the Inter-City
Leadership Tour.  Voice vote was taken with those voting no as follows:  Art
Benson, Gary Gilman, Kelly TerWisscha and Linda Kacher and those voting yes
were Donna Boonstra and Rollie Boll.  Motion was defeated.
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Board members suggested there needs to be additional discussion and review of the EDC’s
funding guidelines.  Kelly TerWisscha stated he did not think the loss of the EDC’s contribution
for the tour would have much effect and those on the trip would not have much influence on
economic development in Kandiyohi County and suggested if the tour had originated from the
EDC rather Vision 20/40, it may have been funded as the trip is economic development.

Executive Director search.  Boonstra stated she spoke with Harlan Madsen and was informed
that Sharon Klumpp of Waters & Company is compiling information from community
interviews.  The leaving of a key Waters & Company employee has partially contributed to a
delay in the EDC’s search.  Another meeting date is being set between the search committee
and Klumpp.  Peterson thanked Boonstra and Gilman for serving on the search committee.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Agriculture and Renewable Energy Development.  Schmoll reported the Ag Committee started
two new subcommittees, one in regard to an Ag producer survey and one on Ag investment
planning.  

Broadband and Advanced Technology.  Boonstra informed the board she attended Farmfest
and distributed responses from the broadband panel (see attached).  It is hoped that an
impression was made on the state task force to move things forward in regard to rural
broadband.  Boonstra also attended a telephone conference with Federated Telephone
Cooperative (FTC) and learned that until Swift County receives funding, FTC will not consider
Kandiyohi County.  A letter of intent needs to be sent on behalf of Kandiyohi County to be
considered in the next round of grants.  Kacher stated if FTC comes into the county, matching
funds will be needed for the feasibility study.  Members of the Broadband and Advanced
Technology Committee will be attending a webinar this afternoon on how to utilize federal
funding for broadband.  Boonstra also reported on a visit by U.S. Senator Amy Klobuchar on
the lack of broadband in rural Minnesota.  Klobuchar intends to share the information she
learned from this visit on the Senate floor.  Klobuchar and U.S. Senator John Thune are working
on using federal funds for broadband.  Schmoll reported ongoing discussions are also being
held with State Representative Dave Baker.  Boonstra noted the state commented there were
not enough projects to be funded under its broadband grant program, however, applicants
must be telcos.

Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment.  Schmoll reported the committee is working
on its mission and philosophy statements and are moving forward with a BRE survey for
Atwater.  At its last meeting, the committee recommended approval of a funding request by
the Green Card Voices project (see attached) and felt the project met the EDC’s goals.  A panel
of local residents recently shared their immigrant stories.  The Green Card Voices project will
record 15 immigrant stories from the community.  Renquist noted the BRE Committee’s budget
has available funds for the request.  Blandin Foundation has approved a $5,000 contribution. 
Board members questioned if the project fits the EDC’s mission and funding guidelines.  Kacher
voiced her opposition to the request as it does not follow the EDC’s funding guidelines.  Art
Benson recommended the committee review the full budget of the project as it appears high.
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FUNDING REQUEST GUIDELINES 

 
1. All requests for funding through the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission 

(EDC) must be by written application in a form that can be obtained from the EDC Office, 333 Litchfield Avenue 
SW, Suite 100, P.O. Box 1783, Willmar, MN 56201, telephone 320-235-7370, edc@kandiyohi.com, along with a 
proposal and project budget. 
 

2. Once a funding application is received by the EDC, an EDC staff member will review the application with the 
applicant and, if appropriate, forward the request to an EDC standing committee for consideration.  
 

3. Funds contributed by the EDC must be matched dollar-for-dollar by funds from the requesting organization 
making the application, which funds may be raised through other organizations. 
 

4. Applications, if approved, may receive the full funding requested or a portion thereof as determined by an EDC 
standing committee or the EDC Joint Operations Board.   
 

5. An organization may request funding twice in a five-year period, except in the case of an emergency, which will 
be determined by the EDC Joint Operations Board.  The second time a funding request is made, half of the 
original financial support may be offered and must be matched. 
 

6. Applications will be assessed on the following basis: 
 

a. Does the application relate to an EDC standing committee’s goals and the EDC’s goals and overall 
mission? 

b. Does the application detail the use of the funds requested? 
c. Does the request duplicate efforts and work already being done by another entity? 
d. Does the request show significant evidence of cooperation and collaboration with other entities? 
e. Is the request within the reviewing committee’s budget limits or the EDC’s community contribution line 

item?   
 

7. If the above criteria can be positively answered and an EDC standing committee approves the funding request 
by a majority vote, the committee’s recommendation will be presented to the EDC Joint Operations Board for 
consideration at its next monthly meeting. 
 

8. If the request is for more than an EDC standing committee’s budget allows and the committee approves the 
request, the committee may request the EDC Joint Operations Board to allocate additional funds. 

 
9. All funding requests for tourism-related activities will be forwarded to the Willmar Lakes Area Convention & 

Visitors Bureau (CVB) for consideration and determination. 
 

10. If the CVB deems the funding request appropriate, the CVB may make an additional request for funding from the 
EDC to fund unique tourism-related events.  If approved by the EDC Joint Operations Board, additional funds will 
be transferred to the CVB and the CVB will be responsible for how those monies are spent. 
 

mailto:edc@kandiyohi.com


11. If a funding request is not appropriate to be referred to an EDC standing committee, EDC staff will review the 
funding request and, if deemed appropriate, present it to the EDC Joint Operations Board for consideration at its 
next monthly meeting. 
 

12. In no event, will an approved funding request be used to fund personnel unless the request is for a feasibility 
study. 
 

13. If a request is for a one-time unique request, the EDC Joint Operations Board may consider using its reserve 
funds. 
 

Revised by EDC Joint Operations Board 8/14/2014 
Adopted by EDC Joint Operations Board 3/8/2012 

Ratified by EDC Joint Powers Board 4/26/2012 
  







 
 

Funding Request       
 $2,000 for the event:  Green Card Voices 
The fiscal host is the Willmar Multi-cultural Business Center 
Project planned by Vision 2040, Goal 1, Attracting and Retaining Newcomers, 
SubCommittee: Improving Acceptance of Immigrants 
 
Information from the Green Card Voices Planning Committee 
 

What is the community improvement project you are working on? 
Attracting and Retaining Newcomers to Willmar with a specific goal of improving acceptance of 
immigrants living in Willmar and their families. See below for specific goals. 
Describe how funds will be used. 
The funds will be used to partner with Green Card Voices of Minneapolis to host a traveling 
exhibit of immigrant stories. In addition, a kickoff event will feature three local immigrants and 
their personal story of coming to the US and selecting Willmar as home. Lastly, the project 
would allow for 10-15 Willmar immigrants to be in a video that will be showcased in the 
community through partnerships with schools, community clubs, churches, public libraries and 
by Green Card Voices. 
  

Total budget 
13,800 
The funds will be used to record local immigrant stories following the proven format of Green 
Card Voices. These videos and immigrant photos will be available in the community through 
partnerships such as Pioneerland Public Library, Kandiyohi County Historical Society, Willmar 
Arts Council, Willmar Public schools, businesses and organizations. The intent is to make the 
videos and exhibit available to neighboring school districts, elected officials and online for 
public viewing on demand. Willmar immigrant stories will also become part of the Green Card 
Voices traveling exhibit collection. A reception and program will be held following the 
completion of the videos. A initial kickoff exhibit using GCV current immigrant stories is being 
held on July 30, 2015. 
 
Amount requested from all sources and description 
$5000 Blandin Foundation (pending) 
$3000 Vision 2040 (Kickoff Exhibit Reception, GCV Facilitation and 2 videos secured) 
$600 Vision 2040 (in-kind marketing secured) 
$2000 Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission (pending) 
$1000 Affiliated Community Medical Center (pending) 
$2000 City of Willmar and neighboring communities and business sponsors (pending) 
$200 Thrivent (pending) 



 
Connie’s Notes: 
 
The 2014-2015 Kandiyohi County Business Retention & Expansion Visitation Program revealed 
the businesses leaders’ concern that we as a community, have a long way to go to be perceived 
as a community that embraces the diversity that exists.  Specific findings include:   
 
Diversity.  We have opportunities for business development, growth and an increased 
workforce because of our immigrant base and history.  There is a great possibility for continued 
increase in immigration of different cultural groups to the Willmar area.  Although ethnic 
diversity is seen as a strength in Kandiyohi County by most of the business leaders, there is 
much work to be done to become a community that is perceived as embracing diversity.  Many 
residents currently see the immigration issue as a threat and will continue to do so unless we 
work diligently to understand the culture and history of our immigrant populations, consistently 
provide culturally appropriate services, use language and culture specific processes in our 
workplaces and schools, hire certified interpreters to conduct business when needed and 
become accepting of the differences that exist in our community.   
Leadership.  Comments in the data report also indicate concern over community leaders and 
school personnel being against diversity and closed to engaging in processes that can be 
understood and followed by new immigrants.  
 
This project has potential to make an impact for our community and for our businesses as it 
directly tackles the issues identified in the BRE Visitation program.   
 

What outcomes do you expect to accomplish? 
1. Educate Willmar community on immigrants 
2. Increase cultural awareness and understanding 
3. Build common ground between existing and new residents 
4. Help Willmar positively view immigrants and the benefits and opportunities that various 
cultural backgrounds bring to the community.  
5. Empower immigrants and their children to set goals and be involved in the community. 
 
Since this fits as a project for the EDC, especially in response tour BRE Visitation Program, I am proposing 
that the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission invest $2,000 toward 
the costs of the project plus assistance with marketing the event.  The funds could come from our 
countywide development budgeted dollars ($5,000 remains of $6,000 budgeted). 
 
Please consider this request. 
 

Connie Schmoll 
Connie Schmoll 
Business Development Specialist 
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